MINUTES OF HARRISVILLE CITY

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
Tuesday, November 10, 2015 – 7:00p.m.
Council Chambers
363 West Independence Blvd
Harrisville, Utah 84404

Present: Council Member Grover Wilhelmsen, Council Member Michelle Tait,

Council Member Jeff Pearce, Council Member Jennifer Jensen, Council

Member Michael Murtha. [Mayor Richins was excused]

Staff: Gene Bingham, Public Works Director, Bill Morris, City Administrator,

Jennie Knight, City Recorder, Shawn Read, Police Officer.

Visitors: Ruth Pearce, Gary Robinson, Austin Teuscher, Aspen Teuscher.

7:00 P.M. CITY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Call to Order.

Council Member Wilhelmsen called the meeting to order and welcomed all visitors.

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE & OPENING CEREMONY

Council Member Wilhelmsen led the pledge of allegiance and conducted the opening ceremony.

3. Consent Items.

a. Approve the minutes of October 27, 2015 as presented.

Council Member Tait asked that a correction be made to the LED lights referred to in the Mayor/Council Follow-up section of the minutes. Jennie Knight informed Council that Council Member Pearce had pointed out that same error and the correction had already been made.

MOTION: Council Member Tait motioned to approve the consent items of November 10, 2015 as corrected. Council Member Pearce seconded the motion. All Council Members voted aye. Motion passed.

4. Convene as the Board of Canvassers.

a. Discussion/possible action to approve Harrisville City Resolution 2015-15; approving the Canvass of the 2015 Municipal General Election.

Jennie Knight explained and reviewed the results of the 2015 Municipal Election. She reviewed the summary of votes cast. A record number of votes were cast this year due to the vote by mail election. This number almost doubled the total from the last comparable Municipal election. The results list Michael Murtha, Ruth Pearce, and Gary Robinson as the newly elected officials. They will be sworn in at the January 12, 2016

council meeting. Council Member Tait commented on the increase in votes. Jennie Knight confirmed the increase is included in the summary. Council Member Wilhelmsen asked if there are ways to increase participation. Jennie Knight said every effort is made to count every vote that is submitted. The county elections office even contacts voters if necessary to try to include every ballot. The reasons for exclusion are also included in the summary. Council Member Jensen said she feels this is a good turnout and hopes it will increase even more next year. Council Member Wilhelmsen expressed his desire to encourage people to vote. He praised the candidates for their efforts campaigning. Council Member Murtha said he did not receive any negative feedback while campaigning about the vote by mail process. He feels this gives opportunity for voters to study out their decisions first before submitting their ballot. Council Member Tait said residents enjoyed having the candidate information in the newsletter as well. Mayor and Council offered their congratulations to the newly elected officials.

MOTION: Council Member Pearce motioned to approve Harrisville City Resolution 2015-15; approving the Canvass of the 2015 Municipal General Election. Council Member Murtha seconded the motion. A Roll Call vote was taken.

Council Member Wilhelmsen Yes
Council Member Tait Yes
Council Member Pearce Yes
Council Member Jensen Yes
Council Member Murtha Yes

Motion passed 5-0.

5. Business Items.

a. Discussion/possible action to approve Sanitary Sewer Internal Inspections.

Gene Bingham explained the sanitary sewer internal inspections are conducted yearly. He indicated on the sewer map the areas within the city that will receive cleaning and video footage taken. He said they watch for any areas within the sewer lines that may be damaged or are presenting wear and may be in need of repair. Based on the price per lineal foot they have been able to do half of the city each year.

He has been tracking a few areas in the city for the last few years that need some slip lining repairs. He met with North Ogden City today; he would like to pool resources and try to get a better price from a contractor. Once the inspections are conducted, he watches the videos to find any hot spots. One thing that set the funds behind was a major project that cost a quarter of a million dollars; law suits were diverted due to this repair but we have had to increase the sewer fund because of that. Years ago we came up with the Professional Services agreement so we don't have to put this out to bid every year to renew the contract. Propipe did an excellent job last year and will honor the same price for this year as well.

This is done every year and he is just looking for council approval. Council Member Murtha asked how long this takes for the entire city. Gene said about half of the city per

year. He said prices last year were lower than even 6-7 years ago. He explained how he determines the amount that is reviewed per year. This process helps divert sewer backups. Underground technology causes most of the damage to the sewer lines. The boaring under the roadway damages areas in the sewer. Council Member Murtha said there was an issue last spring that experienced flooding. Gene Bingham said a year ago last October, UDOT was doing some construction and did an inadequate job that didn't meet our standards and we had a backup. This was all cleaned up and all referrals were given to the department of environmental quality. There is a 24 hour time frame that must be met when reporting problems. There are certain requirements to be met so there are no backups. Gene Bingham said all of this area will be covered with this year's inspections. Council Member Murtha said he felt a timely and proper manner was too vague. Gene Bingham said it states work must be completed by June 30, 2016. He explained what he feels a timely manner is. They technically have until June30th to complete the project but they have to make good progress to meet this. Council Member Tait said Val Kotter did a good job in the past. Gene Bingham explained the absorption of Roto-Rooter by a larger company that came back with a better pricing. Propipe did a good job last year.

MOTION: Council Member Jensen motioned to approve 2015 Sanitary Sewer Internal Inspections. Council Member Tait seconded the motion. All Council Members voted aye. Motion passed.

| Council Member Wilhelmsen | Yes |
|----------------------------------|-----|
| Council Member Tait | Yes |
| Council Member Pearce | Yes |
| Council Member Jensen | Yes |
| Council Member Murtha | Yes |

A Roll Call vote was taken. Motion passed 5-0.

b. Discussion/possible action to approve a Department Head Severance Agreement and Policy.

Bill Morris explained at the last meeting Gene Bingham privately announced his retirement after 27 years. Tonight he announces this publicly. He has a lot of institutional knowledge so this policy makes some accommodations for him to leave on terms where he will still be available. He and the Mayor have worked out a severance agreement.

There is also a package that brings Bill Morris on with the same level of benefits that all other Department Heads currently receive. He said the Mayor will appoint a new Public Works Director and the council with confirm that appointment.

MOTION: Council Member Murtha motioned to approve Harrisville City Resolution 2015-16; a resolution amending the personnel policies and procedures manual relating to Department Heads. Council Member Tait seconded the motion. A Roll Call vote was taken. Council Member Wilhelmsen Yes
Council Member Tait Yes
Council Member Pearce Yes
Council Member Jensen Yes
Council Member Murtha Yes

Motion passed 5-0.

Bill Morris explained Harrisville City Resolution 2015-17 allows for the actual adoption of the personnel agreements where the previous resolution allows for personnel agreements to be made. Council Member Murtha said there has been previous discussion regarding these items and which year's budget will include these items. Bill Morris said the budget may be amended but will be discussed during the next budget session.

MOTION: Council Member Tait motioned to approve Harrisville City Resolution 2015-17; adopting personnel agreements for various employees; and providing an effective date. Council Member Jensen seconded the motion. A Roll Call vote was taken.

Council Member Wilhelmsen Yes
Council Member Tait Yes
Council Member Pearce Yes
Council Member Jensen Yes
Council Member Murtha Yes

Motion passed 5-0.

c. Discussion/possible action to approve disposal/sale of Surplus Equipment.

Bill Morris said the administrative department is in charge of the city issued cell phones. We have collected old phones and are now asking to surplus these. We will be selling the extra phones to see what value we can get out of them. The longer we hold on to them, the less value they retain. Normally we do this during the budget season, but this is a special request for surplus of the old phones.

MOTION: Council Member Jensen motioned to approve disposal/sale of surplus equipment as presented. Council Member Tait seconded the motion. All Council Members voted aye. Motion passed.

6. Public Comments - (3 minute maximum)

No public comments were offered.

7. Mayor/Council Follow-up:

Council Member Tait said the last thing she would like to do as a Council Member is have a holiday party at the city cabin with spouses. Three dates are available at the cabin. Dec. 1st is a date that would not interfere with any court or council dates. Council Member Jensen asked if every city employee or just the Council. Council Member Tait said this would include employees and Council. Council Member Tait will send out an email invitation with an RSVP with a list of what will be needed. Council Member Murtha extended an invitation to Gary Robinson to attend the city party.

Bill Morris expressed his thanks to Jennie Knight for the professional manner in which she conducted the election. He appreciates the staff that works here and wanted to express his personal thanks to Gene Bingham as a mentor, friend and colleague. Council Member Wilhelmsen expressed his thanks to Gene Bingham as well. Gene Bingham expressed his desire to maintain contact and will help with city needs in the future. He has very fond feelings for everyone and will be giving his best for the next 6 months.

Bill Morris informed Council the regularly scheduled meeting for November 24, 2015 will be canceled due to Thanksgiving.

Council Member Jensen expressed her thanks to the police department, particularly the streets over by Majestic Elementary on around 2400 North. The police come over every day to help with traffic issues. They have done a great job working with Pleasant View. It has been very pleasant this year and she feels safe letting her kids walk.

Council Member Tait expressed her appreciation to Austin Teuscher for running a great campaign for Council. Council Member Wilhelmsen expressed his thanks to those who campaigned as well.

8. Adjourn

Council Member Wilhelmsen motioned to adjourn at 7:44pm.

| | GROVER WILHELMSEN | _ |
|---|-------------------|---|
| ATTEST: | Mayor Pro-Tem | |
| | | |
| JENNIE KNIGHT | | |
| City Recorder | | |
| Approved this 8 th day of December, 2015 | | |